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MINUTES of the meeting of the CHILDREN, SCHOOLS AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on 2 June 2008 at 11.00am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich

Present: Councillors Rae Leighton (Chairman), Allyson Barron, Peter Beer, Jeremy Clover, Tony Lewis, Sue Thomas, Anne Whybrow

Co-opted Members: David Barthorpe, Anne Dunford, Andrew Guite
The Committee recorded its thanks to the out-going Chairman, Councillor Jane Midwood, and to Councillor Charles Michell, who had ceased to be a member of the Committee.  Councillor Gary Green was welcomed to his first meeting of the Committee.
1. apologies for absence AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Colin Hart (with Councillor Phillip French substituting), Councillor Julia Truelove, Tony Dack, Paul McIntee and Canon Simon Pettitt.
2. ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
On the proposition of Councillor Rae Leighton, seconded by Councillor Tony Lewis, it was 

RESOLVED that Councillor Julia Truelove be elected as Vice-Chairman of the Children, Schools and Young People’s Services Scrutiny Committee for the Municipal Year 2008/2009.

3. declarations of interests and dispensations

Councillor Sue Thomas declared a personal interest with regard to Agenda Item 4, as a member of the Children’s Trust Board for the Police Authority.

4. confirmation of the minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 April 2008 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman, subject to the insertion of the word “music” before “service” in reason (c) of Minute No. 32.

5.
INTEGRATED YOUTH AND CONNEXIONS

Prior to the meeting some members of the Committee had visited two facilities run by the integrated Youth and Connexions Service in Ipswich – 4YP and the Infobar.  This had been an enjoyable and informative visit, and members thanked all those involved in the tour.


The Committee considered at Agenda Item 4 a paper concerning the Council’s role in relation to the provision of youth services and Connexions, which was presented by Viki Muller, Head of Early Years, Extended Schools and Youth Services.  Also in attendance were Pauline Henry, Head of Profession, Connexions, and Keith Jennings, Head of Profession, Youth Services.

The Committee heard that in April 2006 the former Youth Services and Connexions Suffolk had joined together to form the Suffolk Youth and Connexions Service.  This had led to a number of positive developments, but there was still a significant amount of work to be done, and a pilot study had been carried out in Felixstowe in order to identify what services were currently and should in future be available to young people, and how to make the services more easily accessible to young people.

The integrated service had received additional funding in 2008/09 and the following two years, but compared to other local authorities it was still receiving a significantly low level of funding.  The aim was to make the best use of all resources in the area, and that funding should not be wasted but targeted to the best effect.  Maximum support should be obtained by involving the voluntary sector.
The Committee was aware that provision for young people varied across the different clusters in the county.  It was particularly challenging to deliver a high standard of service in rural areas.  It was noted that Youth Officers would welcome the opportunity to attend meetings of parish and town councils to discuss ways of bringing volunteers together.  An enhanced youth working scheme looking to provide targeted services for young people across Suffolk would require further funding.
The Committee was shown part of a DVD made by the members of Murrayside Youth Club.  Members recognized the high standard of the DVD and noted the wide range of activities offered by the Club.

The Committee was joined by Mark Barnasiuk, Area Youth Officer, and by two young people who had used the facilities at 4YP, Ipswich.  They spoke about their involvement with 4YP, and answered members’ questions.  It was noted that officers were considering how staff and resources could be used flexibly to try to provide a swift and easy referral system offering multi-agency services for young people throughout the day and in the evenings.  Members thanked the young people for attending the meeting and giving their views.
Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a) That it was satisfied that adequate progress had been made to integrate the youth and Connexions service in Suffolk.
b) To request a report in six months’ time including the following:
i) A report on progress made towards the implementation of the following identified improvements:
· Providing further support/training to staff to deliver integrated youth support services.
· Defining the boundaries of service professionals in dealing with the needs of young people.
· Refining the Connexions offer and discussing effective delivery models.
· Communicating commissioning intentions across the organisation and to external stakeholders.
· Examples of other integrated facilities across Suffolk

c) To request an update on the following:

· the impact of the new funding arrangements
· the amount of councillors’ locality money spent on facilities and services for young people

· staffing levels

· staff training
· the review of premises being undertaken by the integrated service.
Reason for Decision: 

a) The information provided at the meeting and during the visits prior to the meeting had confirmed that progress made in integrating the Suffolk Youth and Connexions Service was satisfactory.

b)
There had been a number of external reviews of the Service, including a recent external ‘healthcheck’ of the Connexions service delivery.  The Committee wished to be kept informed about progress in implementing the recommendations resulting from this report.
c)
The Committee was aware that currently Suffolk ranked 130th out of 143 authorities as regards spend per head on 13 to 18 year olds.  Cabinet had agreed a budget increase of £350,000 for 2008/09 with a further increase of £150,000 in each of the following two years.  It was too early to judge whether this increase was sufficient.  Assuming other authorities did not increase their youth service budgets, and Suffolk’s youth population did not substantially increase, it was anticipated that Suffolk’s national standing as regards spend per head on 13 to 18 year olds would rise to 120th out of 143 authorities.  Members wished to assess the impact of the new funding on the service’s ranking, and on staff and other resources.
The Committee was aware that a significant proportion of councillors’ locality funds had been used to provide facilities for young people, such as play areas and holiday play schemes.  Members agreed that it would be useful to have an estimate of the size of the contribution from locality funds.


The integrated service was currently undertaking an audit of participation.  It was intended to recruit and train young people to be actively involved in the inspection and quality assurance of integrated youth services.  It was hoped that by September 2008 the audit would be complete, and the results available by October 2008.  Members wished to be kept informed about the results of the audit.
The Committee was aware that the integrated service had carried out a review of its premises in order to identify any which were in need of refurbishment and any which were no longer appropriate for their current use.  Members requested information on the results of this review.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
6.
SCRUTINY OF SHOOL ORGANISATION REVIEW – SECOND INTERIM REPORT
The Committee received at Agenda Item 5 an update report and recommendations from the School Organisation Review Working Party, which was presented by the Working Party Chairman, Councillor Anne Whybrow.  Rosalind Turner, Director for Children and Young People, and Phil Whiffing, Project Lead, School Organisation Review, were in attendance.
The Committee noted that questionnaires had been circulated to all staff in middle schools to find out about their training needs.  Questionnaires had been sent out to 2,577 staff and 811 responses (32%) had been returned.  The Working Party report stated that Unions had been fully consulted throughout every stage of the questionnaire process.  However, it was noted that the National Association of Schoolmasters Union of Women Teachers (NASUWT) did not consider that it had been fully consulted.  For this reason, it had advised its members to complete the questionnaire, but not to complete the personal data.
Workforce issues would be discussed at the next meeting of the Working Party.  The Working Party was requested to seek information about the current situation as regards movement of teachers and about how many primary and secondary schools had adopted the staffing protocol.  It was noted that currently approximately one-third of the schools had not adopted the protocol.  All schools were being offered clarification on the implications of the protocol.
The Committee heard that in future the County Strategy Group would meet with representatives of the Local Stakeholder Forums every other month.  On the alternate months it would meet with representatives of the unions concerned.
Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a)
To request the Scrutiny Working Party (SWP) to undertake further scrutiny as outlined in its Forward Work Programme (Appendix 1 to Agenda Item 5).

b)
That at the next meeting of the SWP priority should be given to investigating issues around Human Resources arising from information already received by the Scrutiny Working Party. 

c)
To recommend the Director for Children and Young People to ensure that:
i) There is clearly presented information in plain English for members of the public on the two competition processes and timescales,

ii) The full proposals received in response to the competition are published on the Council’s website,

iii) Copies of the proposals are made available in relevant libraries and local council service points for example Navigator in Lowestoft.

Reason for Decision:
a) The Committee was satisfied with the scrutiny undertaken and planned by the School Organisation Working Party.
b) Human Resources and workforce issues were seen to be critical to the success of the School Organisation Review.

c) The Committee was aware that the Competition Processes which had been initiated in the Lowestoft area were complicated, and that information about them would need to be clear and well-publicised.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
7.
FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME
The Committee considered at Agenda Item 6 its own Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin, together with the Cabinet Work Plan.
It was noted that the Scrutiny Board at a meeting on 16 April 2008 had approved a number of recommendations made by the Transitions Services for Young People into Adulthood Scrutiny Working Party.  These were likely to be of interest to the Committee.

It was suggested that members of the Committee might find it helpful, prior to scrutinising Building Schools for the Future, to see a ‘model’ school either within Suffolk or elsewhere.

Decision:  The Committee agreed:

a)
That committee time should not be spent on lengthy presentations designed to provide the Committee with factual background information.
b)
That the Chairman would track progress on the outcomes of the Transition Services for Young People into Adulthood Scrutiny Working Party through the Scrutiny Management Board.

c)
To ask the Chairman to hold discussions with relevant officers in order to take forward the topic of “Key Issues for Children and Young People”.  Depending on the result of the Chairman’s discussions, the topic of Key Issues should either be a brief item on the agenda for the meeting to be held on 10 September 2008 or should be re-programmed to another meeting.

d)
That the meeting scheduled for 10 September 2008 should begin at 10.30am and finish no later than 1.30pm.

Reason for Decision: 

a) Members could be expected to furnish themselves with background information in advance of each meeting.

b) The outcomes of the Transition Services for Young People into Adulthood Scrutiny Working Party were likely to have a bearing on the scrutiny carried out by the Children, Schools and Young People’s Services Scrutiny Committee.

c) Further discussion with officers was needed in order to clarify the objectives of the scrutiny on Key Issues.

d) It was not considered necessary for the meeting on 10 September 2008 to be an all-day meeting.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
The Committee noted that this was David Barthorpe’s last meeting as a Co-opted Teacher Representative on the Committee, as he was due to retire in August 2008.  On behalf of the Committee, the Chairman thanked him for his many years of membership and wished him well for the future.
The meeting closed at 1.16pm.
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